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Michigan, Ohio to cooperate on Lake Erie algae
By John Flesher, AP Environmental Writer, seattlepi.com 

Officials in Michigan and Ohio promised closer cooperation Wednesday in the quest for solutions to massive algae blooms in Lake Erie, a deadly threat to fish and a turn-off for tourists.

Delegations from both states, including their top environmental protection officials, agreed to push harder for reductions in phosphorus discharges from farms, waste treatment plants and other sources while sharing ideas and supporting research. The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency pledged technical and financial assistance.

"We all agreed that while more research is needed, that shouldn't be a barrier to taking action now," said Susan Hedman, chief of the EPA's regional office in Chicago. "It's absolutely clear that we need to reduce nutrient loading to the western end of Lake Erie."

Phosphorus is a key nutrient for algae. Bans on phosphorus in laundry detergent helped rid the Great Lakes of excessive algae decades ago, but the problem has resurfaced in recent years, particularly on Lakes Erie and Michigan.

Of particular concern on Erie, shallowest of the lakes, is explosive growth of a blue-green type that can be toxic. It reduces oxygen levels in the water, poisons fish and litters beaches with stinking mats of rotting vegetation.

"It's put a big dent in charter boat fishing," said Scott Nally, director of the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency. "We've seen a lot of tourism drop off the last couple of years."

Some interest groups in Michigan have blamed farms in the watershed — mostly on the Ohio side of the line. Manure and fertilizers spread on croplands are washed into streams during rainstorms and wind up in the lake. Meanwhile, Ohio groups have targeted overflows from Detroit's sewage treatment system.

During a meeting Wednesday at Maumee Bay State Park near Toledo, officials with both states agreed a truce was needed.

"We've got to stop pointing fingers and come up with a solution and all do our part," said Dan Wyant, director of the Michigan Department of Environmental Quality.

Ohio plans to work more closely with farmers on fertilizer application practices that can reduce runoff and may borrow ideas from a voluntary Michigan program that provides education and incentives, Nally said. He said his state also will require cities and businesses obtaining water discharge permits to have nutrient management strategies.

Michigan will encourage more farms to participate in the pollution prevention program while continuing efforts to prevent sewage overflows, Wyant said.

EPA has designated the Maumee River watershed, which flows into western Lake Erie, as one of three that will receive stepped-up funding for projects aimed at reducing algae growth under a program called the Great Lakes Restoration Initiative.
